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MEETS PROGRAMME 2003


September 5/7
     Llandovery/ Llanwrtyd Wells

B & B £25
Evening meal £12

Geoff Williams

Oct 24/26
AGM & Dinner
Caseg Fraith

Bill Bristow

Nov 7/9

Bonfire Meet
Fallcliffe

Neil Brindley

Nov 28/30


Black Mountains

Smithy’s Bunkhouse

Bill Towlson

AGM & Dinner

The 53rd  AGM and dinner will take place at the Glan Aber Hotel, Bewys-y-Coed on Saturday, October 25th 2003. The AGM will begin promptly at 6.30 pm, the dinner at 8.00 pm. The Agenda is included with this Newsletter. The minutes of the 2002 AGM were circulated with the November 2002 newsletter.

The cost of the dinner is £13.50 per person and includes 3 courses and coffee. If you wish to attend the dinner, please return the form at the end of this newsletter to SUE ESTEN by October 18th 2003. There is a fantastic choice of starters and main courses, please indicate your choices on the booking form  Quite a number of the  rooms at the Glan Aber have already been booked for the Saturday night – hurry if you wish to book. If you wish to stay at Caseg Fraith please reserve your place(s) with Sue Esten (01442 864462) or indicate this on your returned booking form. A minibus (or taxi depending on numbers) has been booked for those staying at Caseg. Please indicate when booking whether you want to use this, so that Sue can have some idea of how many shuttles with taxi or minibus will have to be made. The cost will be approximately £3 per person (minibus) or £4 per person (taxi).

Bill Towlson will be at Caseg Fraith from 4pm onwards on the afternoon of Friday 24th: anyone who wishes to arrive earlier (or leave later than the Monday morning) should arrange a key for themselves from the Hut Warden, Elspeth Howells. Note that the situation hasn’t changed re parking at Caseg, please arrange to go with friends if you can to reduce the number of cars that need to be parked.

Forthcoming Meets


Bonfire Meet Fallclife 
Nov 7/9 2003
Please bring fireworks, Neil will be providing the food, help appreciated, the menu has not yet been decided, but there will be an array of crumbles, cobblers and roly-poly puddings. Some home brew will be provided.








     
   Contact Neil Brindley 01708 765700
Black Mountains 
Nov 28/30 2003
Do some walking in the Black Mountains! Accommodation will be in Smithy’s Bunkhouse, a comfortable & well appointed hut at the foot of the Sugar Loaf just E of Abergavenny (GR 304178). Self catering, but with a pub selling good evening meals 200 yards away. 

Interested?







     Contact Bill Towlson 01588 620422

Rheged news
Your secretary has received sundry publicity from the Rheged Centre – advertising the Everest ‘Top of the World’ Exhibition, craft fairs on 25/10 & 26/10, Christmas/craft fairs on 12/11, 21/11 & 22/11 and a Christmas lunch plus ‘movie’ showings (available to groups of 10 or more at £12.00 per person). 

BMC News  
Since the report in the March newsletter, quite a lot of water has flowed under the BMC bridge with respect to BMC annual subscriptions….

In summary, no decisions were taken at the BMC AGM in April; instead it was agreed that the BMC should present amended and clarified proposals at an Extraordinary General Meeting (EGM) to be held in October. In fact the date for this has been set to be the same day as our own (ULGMC) AGM, namely Saturday, 25th October 2003. Meanwhile clubs affiliated to the BMC were invited to a Club Open Day in June. This meeting included a presentation by the BMC’s underwriters, Perkins Slade, an overview of the BMC’s Financial Planning and Future Plans, and a debate on club subscriptions. At the Open Day there was a strong feeling that club members should be able to take out BMC travel insurance irrespective of how the subscription issue was resolved. The BMC has minuted that in general the meeting favoured an option 7a approach (c.f. March newsletter)– effectively  a standstill premium for 2004 but with reduced membership benefits. 

The BMC proposals to be put to the EGM will be published in the September issue of’ Summit’. The Club has already received notice of what form these are likely to take. The affiliation fee for 2004 will stay the same, namely £6.25 as for 2003; however those under 18 will see an increase in their fee to £5.00. The benefits of such affiliation will be £5M Civil Liability, 1 mailing of ‘Summit’ per year; the fee covers Access work, National Representation and associated administration – plus the ability to purchase travel insurance. Thus the effective loss to members, compared to the present arrangement, would be the reduced number of ‘Summit’ mailings, plus the loss of the option to purchase a “Reciprocal Rights” card for alpine huts if required. An individual club member would be able to purchase the benefits of ‘Full’ membership by making an additional payment of £9.50 (in 2004) to the BMC: the ‘Full’ benefits comprise £5M Civil Liability, 4 mailings of full ‘Summit’, the ability to purchase reciprocal rights cards, BMC membership card, £10K Personal Accident Insurance,  and discounts. 

All fees quoted are projected to rise by at least £1 in 2005. The BMC states that “the financial sustainability of the subscription proposals (in terms of it being able to satisfy the BMC’s annual budget) is dependent on 6000 club members upgrading to full BMC membership”. (There are some 23,400 club members in total).

Your committee will be considering all this at a meeting in mid-September. Please make any opinions known to your President or the Hon. Sec. as soon as possible. John Bevis is to be thanked for attending the BMC meetings on the Club’s behalf.


ULGMC Constitution

The constitution of ULGMC is an agenda item for the AGM this year on 25/10/03 where the re-draft of the constitution as presented with this newsletter will be discussed. If you are unable to attend the AGM, then your comments should be sent to the Hon. Sec. or the President. These will be taken into consideration, together with opinions expressed at the 2003 AGM, when the final draft is made. The final draft will be circulated with the August/September newsletter 2004, and voting on the adoption of this will take place at the October 2004 AGM. (Proxy voting papers will be included with the August/September 2004 newsletter).

Fallcliffe Cottage

The ULGMC Committee, acting in its capacity as the Huts Management Committee, has reversed the decision taken last year to reserve the small room at Fallcliffe for ULGMC member use only. This reversal was made in light of a report from the Fallcliffe Hut Warden that only 1 member night had been recorded since the room was set aside, and that the hut bookings had fallen dramatically as a result of organisations not being able to book the whole hut. The latter had very seriously affected Fallcliffe’s finances. 

ULGMC Web site - Update

ULGMC.ORG will be up and crawling before the next newsletter is published. It may not start with much but our plans are all big. If you have any suggestions please email them to keithmott@mellon.demon.co.uk or sue@esten.nildram.co.uk.

Past Meets

Easter Meet, Caseg Fraith:  17th – 22nd April 2003

Keith Mott reports:

This turned out to a rather disappointing meet with only two families showing up to experience exceptional weather we only see every 10 years or so. At least there was no fighting over bed space.

As usual we made our way up on the Thursday, stopping off at Llangollen to stock up with provisions. We were obliged to wear hats since the sun was out in all its glory. The sunsets at the hut were to die for.

The Childerstones joined us the next day and a trek was planned beyond Beddgelert. We started off this side of Nantlle, descending from the road, through a farm and up, what appeared to be old quarry sites. This was very hot work and the children really felt the strain. We had lunch early on our way up to the top of Mynydd Tal-Y-Mignedd. We reached the obelisk where we had another rest with fine views all around. The descent to the col proved tricky down a narrow ridge path with drops both sides and scree underfoot.

The party then split with the more adventurous heading for the top of Craig Cwm Silyn with the rest taking the base of the rise to the lakes to the northwest. The peak party had become separated so it was only Dad who joined us wetting our feet and t-shirts in the almost freezing water.

The minibus was collected and the party all picked up at the road near Nantlle later on having followed the same path down. We were all exhausted but glad to be there on such a fantastic day.

The rest of the holiday was spent by us doing the touristy bit and the Childerstones the walking. We did, however, manage walks along the beach both at Abergwyngregyn, below Aber Falls, and at Llandwrog where we flew all our kites in succession.

All I can say is that you should have been there.


Scottish Meet, Onich:  3rd – 10th May 2003

Willie Butler reports:

Fifteen members of the Club arrived at Onich to enjoy a week of walking and sundry activities. Unfortunately nobody told the weather we would have preferred it drier. On the Aonichs up Glen Nevis there was white out on the tops, while looking at Glen Dessary (Loch Arkaig) at the rain squalls was discouraging. Beinn Fhionnladh  (Glen Etive) was successfully ticked by the munroeists on a beautiful day.  The weather prediction got the timing wrong so a visit to Iona achieved a high point of  100 meters. One of the party set off up Ben More (Mull) in sunshine and when retrieved was rather wet- but a tick. The local pubs were visited. A comment on the Onich Chalets – very cramped when housing 6 people. Those in the hostel were very comfortable.

A further attempt at the weather was made at Ullapool in June. This is colloquially known as the Willie Tick Trip. Six members (plus 2 for a  few days)  waited in the rain and gales for some respite. Seana Bhraigh was achieved on a beautiful day. This remote hill was well worth the long walk. The western Fannichs were also ticked on a good day. 80 mph winds and rain on An Teallach prevented much progress on the ridge. Ben Klibreck, all in the cause of a tick, was reported as a very dull hill compensated for by a meal in the Crask Inn.

Cornwall: 23rd-28th May 2003

Geof & Margaret Batten report:
Another very good turn-out this year at Trevedra Farm: 23 adults and six children. Mainly dry, warm and sunny weather allowed all the traditional activities of this meet- walking, visits to the beach, eating fish and chips, pasties and cream teas - to take place. Following on from last year's events, we arranged with Wendy Nicholas for her to provide the food for a communal meal on the Sunday evening (using the free space in her caravan store) which everybody attended and enjoyed greatly. We hope to make this an annual event. A popular walk this year was along the coast path to between Sennen and Land's End to see a container ship stuck fast (and, apparently, permanently) on the rocks. It had been carrying 2000 tons of car upholstery foam, bags of which were being removed by a cable attached to a huge mobile crane on the cliffs.

Fontainebleau: 6th- 8th June 2003

Peter Stewart reports:
The Fontainebleau trip on the weekend of 6th-8th June turned out to be an event for enthusiasts only.  We had Shaun West, Shelagh Tucker, John Parker (No a different John Parker, a friend that I climb with at home) and myself.  Shaun and Shalagh were glad to have a club meet near home, now that they live out in Holland.  However it was all a bit mad for John and me as the trip involved travelling all day on Friday and Sunday, so we only had Saturday for climbing.

If you imagine Brimham Rocks in the middle of a pine forest, that is the closest to Fontainebleau climbing that I can imagine think of in England.  Add to that the extra sunshine that you only get in France and you have all that is necessary for a great day out.  The climbing was superb, plenty to challenge at every level of ability from a children’s circuit (that was even easy for Shelagh) to circuits that are too hard even for heroic climbers like John.   In the Fontainebleau area there are about twenty venues for climbing.  We chose to go to L’Elephant as Shaun had heard of it before.  The climbs are organised as circuits guided by a few numbers and arrows painted on the rock; up one route, down another, up the next and then occasionally scramble down and walk along the ground to the next start.  You choose a circuit according to the grade that you want to climb at.  In the end we probably did less than a third of a circuit.  So there’s a lot to do next time!  It’s mostly climbed solo as most boulders are 10 to 15 feet high, but we did get the rope out to climb L’Elephant (the boulder from which the area gets its name) as it was just beyond the comfort zone for soloing.  Yes it really does look like an Elephant - honest.

John and I left saying that we must come back for a week next time and apparently Shelagh (who wasn’t terribly keen on climbing) has been down to the climbing wall with Shaun since visiting Fontainebleau.  So if you are passing the area, I can thoroughly recommend it.

Pembroke:  20th – 23rd  June 2003

John Bevis reports:
It seemed that the run of luck that this meet enjoyed in the past regarding the weather would continue. Apart from Sue Darling, who was driving an extremely large horse box containing two extremely large horses up from the south of England (and towing a trailer with cart ) and causing severe traffic jams on the road to St Davids, the six members who turned up for the meet awoke to a glorious morning on
the Saturday. Bill Towlson and John Bevis managed the long walk in to the nearest sea crag (all of a half kilometre!) and did some climbing, Pat Owens and Pauline Oppenheim walked to Solva with the intention of using the excellent local bus service to return and Mike and Sue Esten walked from Aber Eiddy to Abercastle using the bus to retrieve their car. After the climbing Bill & Bev walked some of the coastal path, Bill reaching Solva in time to join Pat & Pauline on the bus back. Bev returned to the campsite where he welcomed Sue and her horses.
Unfortunately the weather changed on Sunday, a sea mist blew in with a slight drizzle so the coastal path was walked to Whitesand bay. The weather improved and by the time we were in sight of  Whitesands it was very pleasant. Bev and Sue took the bus back to St David's (fatigue in Bev's case and a very sore toe in Sue's case. Her largest horse had trodden on it) The rest walked back to St David's to do a little sightseeing.
On Monday the weather changed again for the better. Some had to leave early but Bill, Pat and Pauline enjoyed an outing with Sue and Ben (the shire horse) and cart.



Welsh Marches:  27th – 29th   June 2003

Sue Esten reports:
The day of Friday 27th was – ominously - extremely wet. However, good fortune shone on ULGMC and in the late afternoon the weather cleared; it became beautifully sunny and - lasted all weekend. Those present, some 24 in all, enjoyed wonderful hospitality from Bill and Pam Towlson, with Pam achieving miracles in feeding us all, evening meals and breakfasts, all weekend. Thank you Pam! On both Saturday and Sunday the folk present divided into 2 groups – the energetic and the less so…. On Saturday, the former walked over the Stiper Stones to Ridges and back: on Sunday from Bury Ditches Hill Fort to Clunton and back via Clun. The countryside in the neighbourhood of Bishops Castle is very attractive – thank you Bill for showing us some of it. Meanwhile the other brigade were having lots of fun – on Saturday with Sue Darling’s horse and cart which she had conveyed in the week between the Pembroke meet and this one to north(er) Wales – and on Sunday at a Rare Breeds hen farm.  


Brittany Meet:  22nd – 25th August 2003

Dave MacLeod Cullinane reports:
In January we had our 1st booking for the August Meet by Geof & Margaret (Who else is so organised?) - in July I sent them directions & said they appeared to be the only ones coming, to be told no others are booking ferries, so it was with great pleasure La Directrice & Le Domestique were able to greet Geof & Margaret, Sue Esten, Bill Towlson, Pat & Pauline Owen, Trefor Owen & Pat Grayson . All arrived promptly for Kirs prior to an excellent evening meal of Couscous washed down by many bottles of the red stuff which Trefor assured was "Bon pour le Coeur"
Saturday saw the group driving towards the French Lands End, La Pointe du Raz, parking at Plogoff, then walking round the coastal footpath in glorious sunshine. Later due to the heat it was all into the "Briny" for a long leisurely swim & back to "Le Chateau" for another excellent meal. Sunday was an easier day as Diane took the group to our local heronry, some 6 miles away where you can see 40/50 herons in about 200 metres of shore/trees - a fantastic sight; coupled with this was a walk along the nature trail to view other birds. Having built up a thirst & feeling hungry they went onto a small seaside village/port Ile Tudy where crepes were consumed, and as the weather was still very hot, later they all went swimming. Le domestique had gone out on his Velo that morning so was able to be told what was needed to be put in the oven; this turned out to be a superb leg of lamb in white wine, which together with crab risotto & fresh crevettes for starters made for another memorable meal. A great weekend with good food, hot weather & an ambiance of Fellowship:what more can one ask for, we are looking forward to having another Meet next year.
So book early Chez Diane & David.


Bank Holiday Meet, Caseg Fraith:  22nd – 26th August  2003

Keith Mott reports:
The aim of this meet was to give youngsters in the club some instruction on single pitch by someone from Plas y Brenin. Although this was well publicised the response was lower than hoped for. Many thanks to those who did attend.

On Saturday the weather was typically Welsh – overcast with rain and drizzle. We four, Neil Brindley and guest, Sue, made our way over to Anglesey (just before noon) for a walk around Newborough forest and warren. After a short walk into Newborough for a pint and fish & chips in the take-away across the road, the sun came out. This made it very humid and with waterproofs, very sticky. We did the beach bit after gorging ourselves on woodland blackberries. The walk back along the edge of the warren was stifling and we all ended up dehydrated. We arrived back exhausted after only 9km.

Ian Emsley, with daughters Jessica and Lydia were waiting for us at the hut on our return. Roland Caine and son Cameron arrived later that evening. Our party was complete.

An early start was made on Sunday so we could be down at PYB by 9am. We all piled into the minibus at 08.40! Watch out, all of you who love a lie-in. 

Although the maximum group is 6 to one we had arranged for 2 half days if needed. In the end we had 5 ranging in age from 8 to 14. We were fortunate enough to have Iwan Arfon Jones as our instructor. He has written the Ogwen and Carnedd guide book and turned out to be ideal for our group.

Iwan sat the group down for a short introduction before tripping off to the equipment store. All equipment is supplied by PYB – helmets, harnesses, rock boots, ropes and hardware. Iwan suggested the Pinnacles in the morning and “The London Rocks” after lunch.

The Pinnacles, just opposite the shops in Capel offer limited climbing but an excellent array of boulders. These the group used to warm up on, spotting for each other.

Iwan then put a couple of ropes up on the wall. He covered all the latest recommended techniques including belaying using an HMS crab and the Italian hitch. With 5 climbing there was always a safety behind the belay. After reaching the top crab the climber abseiled off and swapped places. V. Diffs were achieved by all!

We drove back to Caseg for lunch while Iwan went to recce - this was his first time here, and at the Pinnacles! Some harder routes were attempted – and rescues made by Iwan - before the end of the day. After Iwan had left, no further proof of the success of the day was needed, as all 5 climbers were seen scrambling across the rocks! I even climbed  route not managed before.

Later that evening we shared a meal and set many worlds to rights. I don’t remember (and that may be my memory) many more enjoyable days up here.

On Monday the group split up with Neil and Sue heading home. Ian took his girls off to climb the Pinnacles before departing. Roland and Cameron went on the classic – Tryfan, the Glyders, back along to Llyn Caseg Fraith and back down to the hut.

My 2, after some scrambling out back, came down to the Pinnacles for more of the same before lunch. We then went back to the beach at Newborough where the tide was well and truly out exposing acres of mussel beds. The sea was very warm so the children just had to go in for a swim.

On Tuesday we left Roland and Cameron planning a week of epics, and with fine weather forecast we all wished we were staying. I look forward to arranging the next training weekend very much  


News from Members

More ULGMC members ‘down under’ (Ed: Dave’s report was received just after the March NL was sent out)
Dave and Liz Lindsey write:

Liz & Dave spent 5 weeks or so in NZ from mid-February to Late March. It wasn't long enough!
There was much more cycling than mountaineering or even hiking. Ascents were confined to Tongariro volcano as part of the renowned crossing of the volcanic plateau (along with hundreds of others on the day) and the ubiquitous local hills that seems to look down on many of the inland and coastal towns both on North and South Island. We cycled about 1000 miles all told and probably bus, trained and boated a similar distance here and there. Weather varied from snow on the top of Lindis Pass on South Island (it's a very bumpy country, so cycling can be hot & tiring and the winds are always heading in the opposite direction to travel except when they are all over the place) to baking heat on the Canterbury Plain. We stayed in a mixture of places (Backpackers & Youth Hostels, Campsite Cabins, Hotels and Motels) and hardly ever paid more than £8 a head per night the whole trip. Food was correspondingly cheap as well. It's the place to eke 
out your meagre pension in the European winter, that's for sure. It's in danger of luring the Costa/Florida wrinklies away from their winter watering holes if the contents of the numerous Wallace Arnold style tourist buses is anything to go by. Saga readers may be able to shed some light on this; perhaps NZ has been heavily promoted in the magazine recently. It's a home from home: you can get Cornish Pasties with your chips if you don't like Red Snapper. They have the Simpsons on the TV at 6pm every weeknight too! Like Mike & Sue Esten we rendezvoused with former ULMC & ULGMC members, Bob & Rose (nee Leese) Cunninghame. This memorable meeting took place at a small bunkhouse in the middle of nowhere and was arranged solely by leaving messages for each other at strategic Lonely Planet hangouts around the South of South Island. It wasn't a Stanley-Livingstone type of thing but was more like a 4-person club dinner with lots of 'do you remember when.....?'s. Needless to say wine was consumed; that's a given in NZ - it's disgustingly cheap. Eat your heart out Gordon Brown! Another highlight? Being overtaken by a veteran car rally at Waihi Beach with a shiny chromed 1960s Chevrolet with a plate number, 'MONTY 1' and lots of other amusing numbers in the parade as well. A day cruising the wineries of Marlborough also went down well in a manner of speaking. The Coromandel Peninsula of North Island is also to be strongly recommended if you're into acres of deserted beaches and pounding surf. The East Cape is also very impressive: the roads are very quiet. Lovely beaches with huge amounts of driftwood and a strong Maori cultural presence. Low point? Accidentally dropping my Palm Pilot in Singapore airport on the way home, thereby losing forever five weeks of daily diary write-up. This was to be trumped in spades with the sheepish delivery by a baggage handler of Dave's heavily trashed bike, on arrival back in Aberdeen. The frame & much of the ancillary equipment are a write off. Liz's bike didn't go unscathed either which was also a bit of an anticlimactic finish to a grand trip. Now for the tussle with the insurance! 

A Winter Break in the Canary Islands (Ed: also received just after sending out the March NL)

Mike Parkinson writes:

Not an obvious destination as far as I was concerned, but Liz, who has been many times, was very persuasive….and I readily agreed once having established this would be a walking rather than a beach holiday!

La Palma was our chosen destination. This is the most north-westerly island, being remarkably green with enormous natural beauty. Indeed, this is one of the few Canary Islands where the income from agriculture (bananas, tobacco and wine) still exceeds that of tourism, although the latter is growing with excellent literature being available. Especially so was the free map detailing the excellent network of hiking paths on La Palma, all of which are extremely effectively waymarked.

The highest part of the island is Rogue de la Muchachos at 2421 metres, which is often above the cloud and is where the Canary Observatory is situated so one can actually drive to the summit! It is nevertheless well worth a visit and we found remains of snow banks and icicles hanging from the bushes when we went, whilst it was quite warm at sea level. The peak is on the rim of the crater Caldera de Taburient, not now thought to be active, but elsewhere the more recent volcanic activity is fascinating. One of the classic walks is actually within the Caldera National Park with its spectacular scenery, whilst the volcanic route along the backbone of the island to the south is both interesting and attractive.

Almost unbelievably there is even a rain forest area on the island where the scenery and the weather is most varied. Tazacorte, where we stayed the second week was inevitably warm and sunny, being an excellent base for exploring the island, whilst the Refugio el Pillar at 1450 metres from which we tried to walk on a number of occasions seemed almost always to be shrouded in cloud.

I can certainly commend La Palma as a destination for a winter walking holiday and despite going out every day for a fortnight there is still an enormous amount to see and do, so another visit will be on the cards.


A Ski Tour from A to Z (almost)
Mike Esten writes:

This year an annual ski-touring meet usually dominated by Alpine Club members ended up with a 50% ULGMC content (viz. Mike Esten & Dave Lindsey out of a team of four!) and so seems appropriate to report here. Our plan was to go from Andermatt to Zermatt (i.e. A to Z) keeping as close as possible to the main alpine chain. We had 10 days available which, given our purist itinerary, made it unlikely that we could reach Zermatt unless the weather conditions plus our own condition turned out better than usual.  

We left for the Rotondo hut on 7th April in unpromising weather. There had been heavy snow falls early in the season but little since then, and the very long period of fine weather without snow had resulted in an unwelcome solid, icy surface. The weather next day over the Wittwasseren and Rotondo Passes and steeply down to All’Acqua was fine – the first of the only two indisputably fine ones of the trip!  After a night at All’Acqua we continued to the unguarded Corno Gries hut in worsening weather and a thin covering of new snow not adhering to the icy base. A steady fall of snow for the next 24 hrs persuaded us that the risk of being trapped at an unguarded hut with little food and a meagre supply of wood was too great, so next afternoon we descended to All’Acqua again. 

Next day it stopped snowing and, restocking our sacks with heavyweight Swiss provisions, we returned to the Corno Gries hut. Our next objective was the Mores hut via the Blinnenhorn, for which the weather ensured an interesting day navigationally. From there, we crossed easily to the unguarded Binn hut. The following morning the slope up to the Albrun pass was icy and we reached the top to be greeted by a blast of wind from the south and a fleeting glimpse through the mist down the steep icy slopes leading us into Italy, the lake Dèvero and the Castiglioni hut.

The next day took us to the tiny winter room of the unguarded Citta di Arona hut. Poor visibility and the customary absence of tracks provided another day of interesting route finding, and we were pleased to arrive right at the back door of the hut after descending some slopes which, under the conditions, we thought quite exciting. From there the crossing to the Simplon Hospiz was straightforward until the headwall under the pass where the icy base made things a bit awkward. However there followed some delightful skiing down to the Hospiz on a fragile crust like puff-pastry – the best of the trip. 

The following day had to be our last due to time lost on multiple excursions to the Corno Gries hut. The nearest that we could get towards Zermatt in the time would have to be lower down the Visp valley at Visperterminen. So we did reach the right valley, albeit further north of Zermatt than intended, but feeling quite pleased with ourselves under the circumstances. 


The Battens walk the calanques 

Geof and Margaret Batten write:

The calanques are narrow deep inlets, like fjords where the sea steals in between high cliffs, and the name has been given to the whole limestone massif which extends over more than 20 km between the sea and the road connecting Marseille and Cassis. During a four day stay in Marseille in early April 2003 (staying in the hotel part of Le Corbusier's world-famous Unité d'Habitation apartment building), we had two days walking on GR98 which runs through the calanques  between Cassis and Marseille. We travelled to Cassis by bus and walked towards Marseille to Col Sugiton and then inland to Luminy where we picked up a bus back to near the hotel. This was a very hard and hot 10.5 miles with 915 m of ascent to reach a high point of 443 m at Col de la Candelle after traversing the Devenson cliffs with the sea 300 m sheer below us. On the following day, and again in beautiful weather, two buses took us to the little fishing village of Callelongue south of Marseille where we walked towards Cassis to Col de Sormiou and then inland to La Cayolle for another bus back to near the hotel. This was a more gentle day- only about four miles and 350 m of ascent but with spectacular views of the many off-shore islands, Because of the fire risk, the access roads to the coast are closed from early June to September. Typical mid-summer temperatures (let alone what France has been experiencing this year) would make walking impossible - hence timing our visit for earlier in the year. As ever, please contact us if you would like further information.

Club members in Applecross: April/May 2003
Geof and Margaret Batten write:

Mike and Sue Esten, John and Laura Hampton, Bill Towlson and ourselves spent a very enjoyable week at Applecross, Wester Ross. We stayed in the superbly equipped and furnished Bramble Lodge which is part of one wing of Applecross House, built by the Wills tobacco family. Until 1976 when a road round the coast from Sheildaig was completed, the only route into Applecross was over the Bealach na Ba. This is the third highest public road in the UK, originally constructed between 1810 and 1825 and reaching 2050 ft via a series of steep and narrow hairpin bends from the Loch Kishorn side and then on down to Applecross bay. There was no day without rain but this did not prevent the party walking on every day but one when we all visited the Inverewe gardens. There was enough good weather, however, to enjoy the spectacular views across to the Cuillins on Skye and of the Torridon peaks, particularly during a walk across the peninsula from near Kentmore and a traverse of Beinn Bhan (2737 ft) from near Bealach na Ba and returning to Applecross. On the last day the Estens and Bill returned to Beinn Bhan via Coir an Fhamhair. On their descent towards Applecross they were hit by a sudden rain storm which left them soaked before they could get their wet weather gear out of their rucsacs and nearby the Hamptons suffered the same fate!

The Estens follow the ‘Walserwegen’ – July 03

Sue Esten writes:

Once again an Alpine start from our house, ‘Magpies’ and, courtesy of easyJet, Swiss railways and a postbus we reached an Alpine hut, the Corno Gries on the day we had left home. Our ‘project’ was to repeat on foot, more or less, the route followed by Mike and his party (c.f. the earlier article in this NL) in April. Our starting point was Switzerland in the St. Gotthard region where a finger of Italy pokes up into Switzerland. The whole region is crossed by a network of historic paths, the ‘Walserwegen’, routes which linked communities originally  from the Swiss Valais, established on the southern side of the alpine chain. These are beautifully engineered paths, in many places created to facilitate the passage of pack animals. 

Our second day saw us crossing the border into Italy to Ponte from where the next day we made our way westwards to the Rifigio Margaroli, being horrified to find en route one such ancient flagged way being bulldozed up and replaced by a modern vehicular width road ostensibly to provide access to higher pastures for cattle, but seeming to us suspiciously like extensions to skiing facilities…  Continuing on in the westerly direction we successively traversed the national parks of Alpe Devero and Alpe Veglia – Sue being very impressed with the exciting nature of the terrain over which Mike and the others had skied. Then came the crossing (ladders and chains) of the Chaltwasserpasse to regain Switzerland and eventually the sanctuary of the Simplon Hospice. We stayed 2 nights in the Hospice and on the ‘rest’ day walked from Simplon Dorf through the Gondo gorge to Gondo, scene of terrible devastation following heavy rains which had set off huge mud slides 3 years ago. However, onwards westwards…from the Simplon, over the Bestinen pass, from there contouring round to the head of the Nanxtal, then to follow the longest bisse* imaginable, still very much in use. Goats and sheep curiously watched our progress; the day ending at Gspon above Staldenried. Our last day saw us turning south to reach Kreuzboden, just under the Weissmies Hut, from where we (thankfully) caught a telecab down to Saas Grund in order to make our way back to Geneva by bus and train. (And as a postscript – even the Swiss have hiccups with their train schedules on occasion! Goodness knows what had disrupted the system, but it certainly wasn’t running with its usual clockwork precision!) It was an excellent trip made in excellent weather, with the flowers, especially on the Italian side, being absolutely wonderful and with occasional melt stream crossings being made quite exciting as a result of the continuous hot weather.

(* = leat)


A NOTE ON GPS USAGE
Mike Esten writes

Many people seem to believe that their GPS will pinpoint their position on a map to an accuracy of some 5 to 10m. Two issues arise. First is the obvious one of whether the accuracy of the map matches that of the GPS. Secondly, there is the requirement that your GPS must be configured to the same frame of reference as that used by the cartographer. The problem is to know which GPS “map datum” to use with which “position format”, and in which country. 

For example in the UK a little poking around in a Garmin’s long list of known “position formats” will offer the encouraging possibility of “British Grid”, while the list for “map datum” will offer the likely-sounding option of “UK ord survey” (quaintly referred to in Garmin documentation as “Old Survey Grt Brtn ….”). Configure your GPS in this way and it will tie up nicely with OS maps.

But what happens, say, at the eastern end of the Swiss Alps. For “position format” you will choose the “Swiss Grid” because that is obviously what the maps use –  but what about “map datum”? The Garmin manual and elsewhere suggest that you try “WGS84” if you have no better idea. But the list of possibilities offered by the instrument also contains “CH1903” which sounds plausible even though 1903 was much longer ago than 1984. However CH1903 is indeed correct ! Use WGS84 in this region and your Swiss Grid eastings will be wrong by about 100m and your northings by 150m, giving a combined systematic error of about 180m. Your heights will also have a systematic error approaching 50m. (The discrepancy varies according to position and is less at the western end of the country.) 

So, you might say, this is just some odd consequence of using a local coordinate system such as the Swiss or British Grids. Surely, if we were to stick to good old-fashioned latitude and longitude, these problems would go away. Sorry …… even lat/long varies according to the “map datum” being used !

What therefore, you might ask, should I do when I take my GPS to a “new” country that I have not visited before in order to set it up correctly? Well, you could try the following, in order :

1. Look at the map. You never know, it might conceivably tell you in the small print which “map datum” to use. However, this is much less likely than you would wish. The Swiss maps have only recently started to do it, and the way in which it is expressed is, in my view, misleading. UK OS maps will brightly tell you “Base map constructed on Transverse Mercator Projection, Airy Spheroid, OSGB (1936) Datum”, but I defy you to find that in your Garmin list of  “map datum” names ! Use WGS84 and you will be wrong by a large part of a kilometre in the UK.

2. Before you leave home, if you can manage a little german, you could visit the following website   http://home.t-online.de/home/kontext/missing.htm

- it might just carry the information which you are after.

3. If the above fails, then just pick from the list the alternatives (there are 105 possibilities in mine) with the most likely sounding name and see experimentally which one agrees in a known place. Start with WGS84, (particularly if you are in the unlikely situation of working in lat/long) and just fiddle around until you find the one which fits best. 

4. In any case …… always test in a known location before relying on the instrument in a “new” country.

Alarming, isn’t it ?.


New Members

A very warm welcome back to the fold to the following member of the Club who has rejoined:
Roland Caine




74 Swaby Road, London SW18 3QZ
 





Tel:  020 8947 7597
 





email address:  e.roland@locsource.com


Address List / Email List Changes

Please note the following changes.
Neil Brindley 




21 Alexandra Road, Romford, RM1 2DL

Tel: 01708 765700 (as before)
Shaun & Shelagh West



Zandstraat 20, 5913 TH Venlo, The Netherlands







Tel: no change

 

STOP PRESS

It is with deep regret that your Hon. Sec. has to report that she has just received the news of the death on Sunday, 31st August 2003 of our founder member Stella Berkeley. 

Copy date for next Newsletter

The next newsletter should appear around the end of November 2003. Contributions should reach your editor, Sue Esten, by mid-November 2003. 

Agenda for the 53rd ULGMC AGM , Saturday October 25th 2003

1. Apologies for absence 

2. Minutes of 2002 AGM (see November 2002 Newsletter) 

3. Matters arising 

4. Committee reports from President, Secretary, Treasurer/Membership Secretary, Meets Secretary and Hut Wardens 

5. Reports from BMC representatives (unless previously circulated in Sept. Newsletter). 

6. Election of new Committee 

7. Election of BMC and ULMC Liaison representatives 

8. Election of Honorary Scrutineer(s) 

9. 2003/2004 Meets programme 

10. ULGMC constitution re-draft

11. BMC Insurance 

12. Any other business

BMC Area Committee Reports

North Wales (Tref Owen) Your Hon. Sec. has done her best to sort this report out from the meeting minutes that our N. Wales area rep. handed her…
30/11/02 Meeting at Plas Y Brenin

£12000 is available to be shared out from the overseas sports council for Welsh expeditions.

Dinas Rock Proposal for a warden and a pay for parking scheme. Forest Enterprise would like a climbing ban. 

Tremadog Proposal to build a hospital next to Craig Y Castell. 

The Green Key strategy is back at square one. Discussions continue with all interested parties.

Discussion about a development officer and the TCS scheme. Questions about the funding of the programme.

Discussions about the future of Rheged and the proposed increase in membership subscriptions.

18/1/03 Meeting at Plas Y Brenin

Further discussion about the proposed hospital at Tremadog. Local council to be reminded that there is a right of way across the field to the crag.

Access officers are required for Snowdonia and Gower. Positions to be advertised on BMC web site.

Dave Turnbull (DT), BMC was in attendance at this meeting and outlined problem of insurance for climbing walls. There has been a significant increase in premiums as a result of claims made.

DT clarified the situation with respect to the developments on the Rheged negotiations and proposals to improve the BMC financial situation.

Craig y Forwen Llandulas Access to this crag has long been closed and the meeting felt that further investigation into the possibility of renewing climbing there should be undertaken.

5/4/03 Meeting at Plas Y Brenin

Craig y Forwen Llandulas Discussions in hand.

Tremadog Outline planning permission for the hospital granted. Dedication of Tremadog was to be looked into.

Snowdon Proposed demolition of the building at the top of Snowdon and the building of another with lesser environmental impact reported.

Youth activities The meeting expressed desire to get various projects under way

BMC There was discussion on Rheged and the BMC finances.

London and South East / ULMC
The main topic of discussion at the BMC area committee has been the perilous state of the BMC finances. There will be a meeting in October (Ed: the EGM described earlier in the NL) to discuss the way forward towards financial security. Difficulties arose because of an expansion in the activities of the BMC. There seems to be a consensus that the core activities should be concentrated on, and no plans for expansion or diversification be considered until there is stability. The Mountaineering museum has be sold, at some loss, and other activities have caused loss of funds. The BMC club fee is going to increase, the effects for club members is not as yet clear. Please read the BMC page in Summit, but bear in mind it has been sanitised to look better.
A point for discussion: one of the committee members has been dismantling the unofficial cairns in the Lakes. He argues that no one had authority to put them up, therefore they ought to be taken down. He says they serve no purpose.

(see also item ‘Constitution’, proposing timetable for discussion/changes in earlier part of newsletter)

UNIVERSITY OF LONDON GRADUATE MOUNTAINEERING CLUB

CONSTITUTION (2004)   (draft, October 2003)
1. The club shall be known as the University of London Graduate Mountaineering Club


2. The objects of the club shall be the promotion and encouragement of all branches of mountaineering among its members everywhere, and the  encouragement of mountaineering within the University of London

Membership 1


3. The following are entitled to be full members of the club or, upon submitting a completed application form, to become full members of the club:

a) 
All members of ULGMC at the time this constitution came into effect
 
(the Annual General Meeting of October 2004) 2
b)
Graduates of the University of London
c)
Post-graduate students of the University of London
d)
Past or present staff of the University of London
e)
Former members of the University of London Mountaineering Club 3


4. Other persons may be proposed and seconded by existing full members to become full members of the club. These applications shall be forwarded to the Committee for consideration. 4


5. Family membership shall consist of a full member of the club, their partner (who may be a full
member in their own right) and children of these partners up to the end of the calendar year in which they reach the age of 18. Both adults of a family membership shall be full members of the club, with full voting rights. Children of family members may use the club huts at the same concessionary rates as though full members, but have no voting rights unless they join the club as full members in their own right under either clause 3 or 4 above. 5


6. Honorary Membership may be granted to suitable candidates as decided by a majority of the members at a General Meeting


7. The position of Honorary Vice-President may be granted to members who have given outstanding service to the club, as decided by a majority of  members at a General Meeting. They shall continue to enjoy all members’ rights.





Notes

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

1 The old clause 3 of the 1992 constitution has been expanded into clauses 3 – 7 of this draft.


2 Means what it says! – both adult members of a family membership become full members, even if  one of the spouses/partners did not qualify in their own right


3 Includes former members of ULMC, who for one reason or another may not have graduated


4 Relates to new applications from those currently not entitled to membership


5 Clarifies the situation with respect to Family Membership. Children of Family Members may apply to join under clause 4 on reaching 18, or they may qualify in their own right (3d)

Officers and Club Committee 6
8. The officers of the club shall be as follows:
President; Honorary Secretary; Honorary Treasurer; Honorary Meets Secretary. The club committee shall consist of the officers, the wardens of Caseg Fraith and Fallcliffe Cottage, and up to four other persons who may be co-opted to join the committee for either general or specific purposes. In any tied vote of the committee, the President shall have a casting vote.


9. The officers shall be elected at the Annual General Meeting from amongst the full members, shall hold office for one year, and be eligible for re-election. Vacancies occurring during the year shall be filled on an ad hoc basis.


10. The committee shall recommend to the Annual General Meeting the amount of the annual subscription, and to propose expenditure of club funds in accordance with the objects of the club. The Honorary Treasurer shall submit a written report and an audited account on behalf of the committee to the Annual General Meeting.

 General Meetings 7

11. The Annual General Meeting, of which at least four weeks notice shall be given, shall be held during the last three months of the calendar year on a date to be proposed and approved at the previous Annual General Meeting. The date shall be confirmed as soon as possible thereafter by the Honorary Meets Secretary.


12. The committee, on receipt of a written application from 20 of the full members, or when it otherwise deems necessary, shall call an Extraordinary General Meeting, of which at least four weeks notice shall be given.


13. Provision shall be made for full members unable to attend any general meeting to vote by proxy. Proxy votes shall only be applicable to specific matters on the published agenda of the meeting called, and shall be effective only if received by the honorary secretary at least three days prior to the meeting in question.


14. This constitution may be amended at the Annual General Meeting, or at an Extraordinary. General Meeting called for the purpose, four weeks notice having been given of any proposed amendment. Any amendment must be approved by a two-thirds majority of the full members present at such a meeting, including such proxy votes as have been received. Such approval can only be passed at a Meeting at which a quorum of fifty full members are present or have voted by proxy.


15. Full members remain as such, with full membership and voting rights, provided that their subscription is up to date.


Notes
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

6.  relates to clauses 4 and 6 of the 1992 constitution


7. relates to clauses 5,7,8,9 of the 1992 constitution. The voting structure/quorum is changed to accord with current reality and will have to be approved, as will this whole draft, by a quorum of the Full Members as defined in the current (1992) constitution
ULGMC Annual Dinner, Glan Aber Hotel, Betws-y-Coed   Sat. October 25th 2003.

MENU


Starters
(indicate numbers)

[     ]
Home Made Soup of the Day


[     ]
Chilled Fanned Melon with a Fruit Coulis


[     ]
Egg and Prawn Cocktail


[     ]
Chicken Liver Pate served with Hot Toast


[     ]
Garlic Mushrooms


[     ]
A selection of Chilled Fruit Juices


**************

Main Course
(indicate numbers)



[     ]
Roast Sirloin of Welsh Black Beef accompanied by a Chasseur Sauce


[     ]
Supreme of Chicken Glan Aber



[     ]
Steamed Salmon Steak with a Prawn and Lemon Butter Sauce



[     ]
Roasted Loin of Pork with a Coarse Grain Mustard Sauce


[     ]
Grilled Lamb Chops in a Honey and Rosemary Sauce


[     ]
Brie, Almond and Courgette Crumble


**************

A Selection of Sweets


**************

Freshly Brewed Coffee or Tea served with Mints


**************

To:  Sue Esten, Magpies, Frithsden Copse, Berkhamsted, Herts HP4 2RQ
I/we wish to book   ………  place(s) at the dinner, Glan Aber Hotel, Betws-y-Coed  25/10/03

I enclose a cheque for  £ ………….…    (£13.50 per person) payable to S.P. Esten

Signed:
…………………………………………..

Final date for booking: October 18th 2003. Post-dated cheques accepted.


_________________________________________________________________

I/we wish to book …………… place(s) in Caseg Fraith Hut
I/we wish to book …………… place(s) in the minibus
Signed:             ……………………………………………
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